BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 24th July 2008
PRESENT

Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford (from min.167), Jo Cameron (from min.168), Sebastian Daly, David Hales, Richard Head, John Price and Chris Watkin.

IN ATTENDANCE


County Cllr Frank Chapman


One member of the public


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

163/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Ball, Bellamy, Morris and Speed.  Apologies for probable late arrival had been received from Cllrs Berrisford and Cameron.  Apologies for absence had been received from Borough Councillors Becket and Wemyss.

164/08
The following Declarations of Interest were made at this point:


Cllr Watkin declared a personal interest in respect of planning application 08/00557 as his parents were residents of Betley Hall Gardens.


Cllr Price declared a prejudicial interest in the Community Chest application by the Village Hall Committee, as an officer of that committee.

165/08
The Chairman indicated that Mr Hamer was in attendance on behalf of the Parochial Church Council to address the agenda item referring to the possible closure of Betley Old Churchyard. The Chairman suggested that it would be appropriate to allow Mr Hamer to contribute, if appropriate, during consideration of the agenda item. Members agreed with this approach.

166/08
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 26 June 2008 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.
(Cllr Berrisford joined the meeting at this point)

167/08
The Chairman reported that he had now received a response from the Department of Justice, conceding that an error had been made in their letter to the Parish Council re the potential closure of Betley Old Churchyard, and apologising. They were now able to confirm that consultation had taken place with Newcastle under Lyme Borough Council, who had no objection to the proposal.

168/08
The Clerk presented his report to the Council, detailing the continued dispute with Inland Revenue regarding payment of income tax on his salary; the request to confirm bookings for future meetings; training opportunities offered by SPCA; and also supplied members with maps indicating relevant boundaries within Betley for planning purposes.

RESOLVED
a) that the Clerk’s report be received;




b) that meetings be arranged for the fourth Thursday of each month, to be held at the Village Hall, subject to the November meeting being held at the School and there being no December meeting arranged at this time;




c) that Cllr Berrisford report back on partnership working training at a future meeting.
(Cllr Cameron joined the meeting during the above item)

169/08
County Councillor Chapman presented his report to members.  He made particular reference to questions he had raised at the County Council meeting that day regarding the Clarence system.  He reported that satisfaction with the system had fallen, and that it was now operating as a reporting system and failing to monitor progress or provide feedback. A new system was under development to address these failings. He also reported that he was lobbying for the provision of Countdown signs in the area.
170/08
In the absence of Cllrs Becket and Wemyss there was no borough report. However, the Clerk indicated that he had received an update on the Old Hall Barns planning application which he would report under that item.

171/08
Mr Hamer was present, and was invited to explain to members the implications of the proposed closure of Betley Old Churchyard.


RESOLVED 
a) that the Parish Council had no objection to the proposed closure of Betley Old Churchyard;




b) that the briefing note supplied be attached to the minutes, and be displayed on noticeboards under the control of the Parish Council.
172/08
The Council considered the following planning application:
08/00557/FUL  One and a half storey two-bedroomed lakeside guest annexe at The Old Wood, Betley Hall Garden, Betley.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council opposes the application, principally on the ground that it contravenes Policy S.3 as new development within the Green Belt, and that there are no very special circumstances to justify development. In addition the Council believes that the application is not consistent with Policies B.10, B.11 (in that there is an intent to demolish an existing structure), B.13 and B.15 (in that the application requires the removal of semi-mature trees).

173/08
The Council considered the following planning application:
08/00566/FUL  Ground floor rear extension, Meadow View, Cracow Moss, Wrinehill.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection to the application, subject to assurances that the window materials will be in-keeping with the existing appearance of the property.

174/08
The Council received decision notices in respect of the following planning applications:


08/00350/FUL  Pitched roof over existing balcony, Orchard House, Chamberlain Court, Betley – PERMITTED


08/00390/FUL  Erection of a polytunnel, land south of Cracow Moss, Wrinehill – PERMITTED


RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the Borough Council in respect of application 08/00390 to ask whether the Parish Council’s views were taken into account in determining the application, and what evidence the planning authority drew upon in reaching their decision.
175/08
Members considered further developments in respect of planning applications 08/00381 and 382, Betley Model Farm Complex. The Chairman reported that he had received further information from an adjoining landowner, including an independent Heritage Impact Assessment.  Members considered appropriate action in the event of the Borough Council being minded to grant approval, prior to the next meeting of the Parish Council, given that the application would require a reference to the Secretary of State as a departure from the Development Plan.


RESOLVED that in the event of the Borough Council being minded to approve the application the Clerk write immediately to the Secretary of State registering the Council’s strongest objection to the application, enclosing all relevant materials (i.e. the two reports prepared and endorsed by the Parish Council, the Parish Council’s letter of objection to the planning authority, and a copy of the Heritage Impact Assessment.

The Clerk advised members of the various resolutions on the applications made at meetings of the Conservation Advisory Working Party. It was clear that there had been a significant change in the Working Party’s view of the application from seeing it as a possible means of preserving the property to a development which could significantly damage the listed building and its setting.


RESOLVED that the Clerk, in the letter to the Secretary of State (as above), draw the views of the CAWP to the attention of the Secretary of State, citing the relevant minutes.
176/08
The Clerk advised members that a Draft Report in respect of the Conservation Area Review had been placed before the Conservation Advisory Working Party on Tuesday (22nd), having been despatched to members (and the Clerk) only on the 18th. Cllr Berrisford expressed concern that this had placed her, as a Parish Council representative on the CAWP, in a very difficult position having had little time to study the Draft Report and no opportunity to consult with members of the Parish Council. The Clerk was asked to convey a resolution in the following terms to the Borough Council:


RESOLVED that the Parish Council finds it unacceptable that the results of the Conservation Area Review should have been tabled on 22 July without prior reference to the Parish Council, and sent out on 18 July giving members no time to consider or respond.
177/08
Cllr Daly reported that a meeting with a representative of Aspire Housing to discuss issues in the East Lawns area had been arranged for Tuesday 29th July. Members expressed disappointment in the delay in arranging a meeting, caused by Aspire had proved unable to arrange a meeting prior to the date of the Parish Council’s meeting.

178/08
Members considered a report from Cllr Berrisford on the merit of membership of CPRE (Council for the Protection of Rural England).


RESOLVED a) that members considered that a link should be retained by membership or by donation;




b) that the Clerk be asked to investigate any legal or ethical issues arising from such membership; subject to satisfactory assurances it was agreed to take out membership at a cost of £28 or, if that course was inadvisable, to contribute £10 as a donation.
179/08
A member of the Show Committee expressed concern that the growth of low level shoots from the trees alongside The Wilderness could prove a potential hazard given the likely level of traffic in connection with the forthcoming show, and asked if work could be carried out to trim the shoots as a matter of urgency.

(Councillors Daly and Head declared prejudicial interests at this point as members

of the Show Committee, left the meeting, and took no further part in discussion of this item)


RESOLVED
a) that the Council’s contractors (Heler) be invited to carry out the necessary work up (subject to b below) to a maximum budget of £150;




b) that the Clerk be asked to check whether any permissions were required to allow this work to proceeed (under the requirements of any Tree Preservation Order or Conservation Area requirements), and be granted delegated authority to proceed if appropriate.
(Cllrs Daly & Head rejoined the meeting)
180/08
Members considered a report from Cllr Hales on options for a replacement bench at Wrinehill.


RESOLVED that a replacement bench be ordered subject to a maximum cost of £316.
181/08
Members considered the Clerk’s Report on a review of Standing Orders. He had set out a basic draft based on minimum legal requirements and additional Orders which he considered would be helpful to the functioning of the Council. Members then considered a range of further Orders included in the NALC’s Model Standing Orders.


RESOLVED that the Clerk’s Draft Standing Orders be approved for further consideration, subject to the following amendments and additions:



a) the addition of the following Orders from the NALC Model : 7, 14, 28, 33 c & d, 38, 55 and 78;


b) that NALC Model Order 74 be incorporated with the wording “Notification of meetings shall be sent to the County, Borough, Unitary or District Councillor(s) for the appropriate division or ward”;



c) that the Clerk be asked to draw up a further Order to deal with Rules of Debate, particularly relating to dealing with amendments to resolutions, to be consistent with existing custom and practice;



d) that the Clerk present a Second Draft, incorporating the above amendments and additions to the next meeting for discussion and decision.
182/08
Members considered a report prepared by the Clerk relating to three applications which had been received requesting support for Community Chest funding.

(Cllrs Price and Cameron declared prejudicial interests in this matter, due to

Their association with the Village Hall Committee and BATS respectively, withdrew

From the meeting and took no part in the discussion)


RESOLVED that in view of the early stage of the financial year, and the fact that applications received already exceeded the total budget for 2008-09, the Council would support the following grants to the three organisations, subject to revisiting the applications later in the year in the light of any further applications:

Madeley & District Community Assocn

£150.00


Betley Village Hall Committee


£265.00


Betley Amateur Theatrical Society


£  90.00
(Cllrs Price & Cameron rejoined the meeting)

183/08
The Clerk presented members with a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the financial statement to 24th July 2008.

RESOLVED a) that the Council authorises payment of the following invoices and payments due:

NLH Express Deliveries
Distribution of Parish News

£150.00
790

D T Askey


Maintenance of Meml Garden
£130.00
791

SPCA



Publications



£    8.25
792

184/08
Members considered issues relating to communications. It was agreed that a template for the next Parish Council News should be prepared for the September meeting, with content to be agreed at the October meeting for November distribution.

185/08
Members reviewed the condition of the Memorial Garden. It was agreed that it would be important to ensure it was in good condition in time for the Show, possibly by arranging for additional weeding. Members would advise the Clerk if necessary, for him to liaise with the contractor.

186/08
Members noted that although the County Council’s Gang had visited, their work had not been entirely conscientious.


RESOLVED that an early meeting of the Traffic Working Group be arranged to set priorities for future maintenance work, and to consider progressing the Community Speed Watch Scheme.
187/08
The Council considered area issues raised by members. The Clerk reported that repairs to the Balterley (A531) noticeboard were imminent.

188/08
The Clerk and Chairman outlined correspondence received since the last meeting.


RESOLVED
a) that nomination to the SPCA Newcastle Area Committee be considered at the September meeting;




b) that the Chairman be authorised to reply to the letter received from the Mayor of Agny.

